
Penalty turns with Craig Smith 
 
Craig Smith is a well known sailor and boatbuilder in the world of IOMs. He is our current World 
Champion, and he has been running the company that produces the famous TS-2. 
 
Anyway, I have to admit your request for info about 360 deg penalties is not what I usually get 
asked ....  I guess my first bit of advise is not to get involved in doing any at all!  However, it 
does happen sometimes in this class without too much effort by one self. 
 
So how do I think about practise for the turns? I used to sail two man dinghies like the 470, 
505 and Fireballs and we would practise all sorts of maneuvers trying to work out the most efficient 
way to perform them and yes we used to practise penalty turns.  One of the things to establish was, 
is it better to do the tack or jibe first and is it the same for upwind as down wind.  In the 
dinghies upwind we would tack first and downwind we jibed first. 
 
In the one metre however I jibe first if possible going upwind, the reason for this is because you 
use the speed that you already have to bare away from the wind into a jibe and then use the momentum 
as the boat luffs up into the wind to do a very quick tack.  This definitely works the best in my 
experience and if done correctly by trimming the sails to match the wind strength and speed of turn 
it is possible to loose very little. 
 
Down wind it is not so definite and I usually decide at the time based on the situation and 
proximity of other boats and how close to the lay line etc.  The main thing though is the trim of 
the sails to match the turn.  If the wind it lighter and the boat is looking for power the sails 
must follow the turn of the boat so that you don't loose any of the power at your disposal.  However 
if the wind is quite strong and the boat is almost overpowered then the sails must fractionally 
precede the turn of the boat.  This to me is the most important difference that separates the people 
at the top of the fleet compared to the rest.  Too many people try to turn their boats at the top 
mark onto a reach or run either in light wind without letting the sails out subtly just prior to the 
turn of the boat or in heavy wind either to early of too late. 
 
And if you look at most people at the leeward mark they pull their sails on too early and just stall 
the boat and there is no acceleration.  If you watch Graham or myself or any of the top places the 
sails match the turn of the boat adjusting for the difference in the power of the wind. 
 
The 360 penalty is no different and I practise it by just doing circle after circle after circle and 
try to keep right on the same spot.  It takes great concentration and very good sail control.  Also 
very boring, as is starting practise, but if you don't do them you don't win. 
 
The only other piece of advise I can give is, if you have an incident at the leeward mark, the 
biggest mistake I see most people make is that they panic and try to do the penalty as they are 
going along on post tack and inevitably they loose distance and get involved with other boats.  I 
always try to tack off onto starboard so you are still advancing up course and when I am satisfied 
that I will not hit anyone I will spin into a fast jibe and then use that momentum to tack.  As long 
as I am sailing to get well clear then I am abiding by the rules. 
 
Hope this helps a little. 
 
Regards, Craig Smith 

 


